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AMENDED
Meeting Minutes of Meeting of CM Gulliford

Regarding ORD. 2016-385 Concerning Hemming Park

Thursday, August 4, 2016 at 9:00 A.M.

Topic:  To discuss ORD. 2016-385 & Hemming Park

Attendees Present:  CM Bill Gulliford (Dist.13),  V.P.  John Crescimbeni (AL2),
CM Danny Becton (Dist.11), Mike Weinstein (Dir.of Finance), Ali Korman Shelton( Mayor’s Aide), Jessica Baker (Mayor’s Aide), Daryl Joseph (Dir.Parks), Kirk Sherman (Council Auditor), Heather Reber (CAO),CM Scott Wilson (Dist. 4),Bill Prescott (CEO-Friends of Hemming Park-FOHP), Paige Johnston ((OGC), Leeann Krieg (ECA-AL 4), Pres. Lori Boyer (Dist.5), Peggy Sidman (OGC), Carol Harper (ECA-Dist.13), Wayne Wood(FOHP), and Anna Lopez Brosche (AL1). For a complete list of all attendees, please see attached sign in sheets.
Meeting Convened:  9:00 A.M.

CM Bill Gulliford called the meeting to order.  He stated that CM Greg Anderson had had some surgery complications, which was the reason he was not able to attend the meeting.  He asked everyone to introduce themselves.

CM Gulliford said he realized that many attendees were reluctant to give any more money to FOHP, but he felt that at least those in attendance should discuss the amendments that had been presented.  He said he hoped that the meeting coming up next Wednesday, August 10th at 2:30 p.m. would be able to determine what the future should be for the Park.
CM Gulliford read the requirements of the amendments:

· Require FOHP to open a bank account only for contri
butions

· Require FOHP to revise their chart of accounts

· Stipulate that City contributions be used only for salary & benefits,

     as well as re-instating the $74,618.29 from the SW grant
· Require FOHP work with the City depts. to see if services could be
delivered at a lower cost
Southwest Airlines had given FOHP a grant of $100,000 for the Black Sheep restaurant endeavor for the Park.  SW had authorized FOHP to use $12,480.52 for marketing and programming, as well as $11,902.39 payable to JEA, which is being returned.  Once returned, there will be a total of $86,520.68 left of the grant funds.  Mr.Sam Mousa feels it prudent to put the $74,618.29 below the line until details of a vendor being used in the Park.  He feels there needs to be legislative action to go to Black Sheep and a lease agreement between the City and any vendor.
Mr. Bill Prescott said that he had been to see the kiosk and found there was no way $74,618.29 would be sufficient to put the kiosk in the Park.  He said he would like to go back to SW to see if there is another way FOHP can satisfy the grant stipulations, which were tied to the kiosk.  If that can’t be done,  Mr. Prescott said they would return the money.

President Boyer said she felt that no authority had to been given for FOHP to negotiate anything, since they are an ‘operating entity’.  She is not sure that FOHP has the authority to go back to SW and negotiate an agreement.  Mr. Mousa agreed with President Boyer.  The $74,618.29 is designed contingency/FOHP.
CM Gulliford wanted a restriction on the $74,618.29 designating it for SW.  President Boyer suggested that either a bill could be appropriated for the whole $150,000, with $75,000 designated as special Council contingency for SW.

Mr. Wood stated that the contract with the City authorized FOHP to make capital improvements in the Park, if permission was given through the Parks Dept. Ms. Sidman read into the record the terms of the contract with FOHP: “FOHP will recommend to the City any major or minor capital improvements to Hemming Plaza. All capital improvements by FOHP must be approved by the City in advance; provided, however, that structural modifications costing under $100,000 may be approved on an expedited basis by the joint concurrence of the CEO of the Downtown Investment Authority,( DIA), and the Director of the City’s Parks, Recreation and Community Services Dept. (PRCS).”  She suggested that the Contract may need to be amended if the Council goes in another direction.
Mr. Mousa suggested that a halt be put to all kiosk and capital improvement until we know there is money and authority to proceed.  President Boyer suggested, per Mr. Weinstein’s prior suggestion that matters concerning the Park should be on a short-term basis, since no final decisions had been made.  She would like the bill to reflect that no capital improvements would be authorized until the next fiscal year.  President Boyer and CM Gulliford agreed that an amendment could reflect this. She wanted to specify that if funds were given to FOHP in the interim, they would be for operating expenses only. This would be the first amendment.
The second amendment would design restricted funds held for SW.

CM Becton asked about having the park put back together, replacing bricks that were removed and removing temporary fencing. Mr. Prescott said he was having that taken care of.
CM Wilson asked about SW grant requirements, its use for marketing & programming being something in writing.  The permission from SW was verbal only.  CM Gulliford suggested that Mr. Prescott contact SW, indicating what monies had been used and for what.
CM Gulliford asked Mr. Prescott for the current employees.  He said there was a marketing director, a part-time events person, and 2 ½ ambassadors.  He said expenses for August 2016 would be about $29,000, and $29,000 for Sept. due to need for more security and cleaning people.  
President Boyer said that many on the Finance Committee said they would not vote for a bill for more appropriations for FOHP.  They felt that the Park should be shut down while work is being done on the front of City Hall, roughly 6 mo. time.  At that point Council could decide how they would proceed with the Park.

Mr. Mousa said that $250,000 had been allocated for FOHP, since they had stated their expenses averaged $40,000/month, so this would provide FOHP with their needs for the 6 month, at which time, the Council could determine the Park’s future, payable monthly.

CM Gulliford said that there must be an end to the bad behavior in the Park, if there is to be any success for its use.  CM Wilson agreed with CM Gulliford and said he wanted to see the employees of FOHP working in the Park more hours than from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m., interacting with those in the Park.  Mr. Prescott stated that he was aware of exactly what the Council and administration is looking for in the Park, and he felt that with the $75,000 from the City, he could deliver that. Mr. Mousa suggested that since Mr. Prescott said FOHP could function with $29,000 per month, that instead of the full $75,000, FOHP be given the $29,000 for 2 months.  Mr. Prescott said they really needed the full $75,000, to have any money to work with above payroll, and due to the fact that it takes a few weeks for Council to vote and disburse funds.  Mr. Mousa said if Mr. Prescott provided back up to substantiate August expenses, a check would be cut to reimburse them. Mr. Prescott said he was expecting the full $75,000.  Mr. Mousa said that an amendment would have to be drafted whether FOHP is given half of the $75,000 or all of it, which could take until Sept. V.P. Crescimbeni had requested a list of expenses from Mr. Prescott, which was distributed by Ms. Krieg.
V.P. Crescimbeni said that he is still interested in an RFP for the Park to see what possibilities there might be from others to run the Park.  He feels that we must stop the funding stream to FOHP; he is not opposed to shutting the Park down until the Laura Street work is completed.  V.P. Crescimbeni said he would vote to approve the amendments, but not for further future funding for FOHP.  The list of expenditures was distributed and questions asked about some of the categories of spending. V.P. Crescimbeni and CM Gulliford both felt that some areas of spending could be cut back, which would be prudent due to the budget restrictions and dissatisfaction with FOHP.
President Boyer said that concerning problems that FOHP had had in running the Park that might need legislative action, she encouraged Mr. Prescott to list these issues so that they might be addressed.  Mr. Mousa said he would check with the 
City surveyor to check into right-of-way for issues of behavior enforcement at the Park.

Mr. Mousa stated that when he had spoken to Vince Cavin, former CEO of FOHP, before he resigned stated that he would need $29,000/month for the next 2 months, but as of the new fiscal year, FOHP would need $40,000/month to enhance security, clean up personnel, etc.  Mr. Mousa said that figures kept changing.  More specific numbers will be brought to the meeting on Wed, August 10, at 2:30.  V.P. Crescimbeni ascertained that should the Park close, all furniture and money left would revert to the City.  The payables, however, would revert to the City, also.
CM Gulliford reminded everyone that even though things had not progressed as had been planned, he hoped that all would not lose sight of the objective of making Hemming Park everything it has the potential to be.

CM Gullliford adjourned the meeting at 10:07 a.m.

Minutes completed  by Carol Harper ECA District 13.
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